

AI Data Centers: What North Dakota Needs to Know

A plain-language guide to the facts behind the headlines

Robert L. Mayo, PhD

August 2026

Why we wrote this

Artificial intelligence has set off the biggest wave of data center construction in history, and North Dakota is squarely in the middle of it. Our legislature is holding hearings, developers are knocking, and in July 2026, New York became the first state to hit the brakes, pausing new large data center construction for a year while it sorts out the rules.¹

That makes this a good moment to separate fact from fear. A lot of what gets said at public hearings is true. Some of it isn't. And some of the loudest worries turn out to depend entirely on how a project is built. This guide walks through the concerns we hear most often, the electric bill, the water, the noise, and lays out what the evidence actually shows. Then it turns to what North Dakota stands to gain, because the benefits are real and they're unusually large for a state our size. The goal isn't to cheerlead or to alarm. It's to give North Dakotans and their legislators an honest, sourced picture so we can make good decisions.

First, there are two very different kinds of data centers

Most of the confusion in the public debate comes from lumping two very different things under one name. Getting this distinction clear settles half the argument before it starts.

- **Grid-connected data centers** draw their power from the local utility, the same grid that serves your home. They typically run from about 100 megawatts up to one gigawatt. Because they pull electricity from the shared grid, these are the projects where questions about electric rates and grid strain are relevant.²
- **Hyperscale, behind-the-meter facilities** are the giants. They are multiple gigawatts, and they're so large that no ordinary grid can serve them. So they build and run their own power plants on-site, usually using natural gas, sometimes nuclear. Because they

generate their own electricity, they typically don't touch your monthly bill at all.^{3,4}

To put the difference in perspective, it is useful to think about these numbers in terms of how much electricity we already use. Roughly speaking, 100 megawatts is about the electric demand of the Jamestown area. A gigawatt is roughly the electric demand of the entire Fargo area. Five gigawatts is more electricity than the whole state of North Dakota uses today.^{5,6} When you hear a number, ask which kind of facility it describes. The answer usually tells you whether the rate and grid worry even applies.

When someone raises the electric-bill question, the first thing to ask is simple: is this a grid-connected project, or does it bring its own power?

Will my electric bill go up?

This is the worry we hear most, and the honest answer is reassuring: the best evidence says typically no. The largest hyperscale projects bring their own power, so they don't lean on your grid in the first place. And even for the grid-connected kind, the research points the opposite direction from the fear.

A 2026 Electric Power Research Institute (EPRI) study by Watten, Bistline, and Blanford asked the careful version of this question. Rather than just noting that data centers and low prices tend to show up together, the authors used an econometric method to establish cause and effect. They found that data center growth pushed average residential electricity rates down by roughly 6% from 2019 to 2024.⁷ The reason is basic economics: a big, steady new customer spreads the grid's high fixed costs across more kilowatt-hours, which lowers the average cost everyone pays. The same study found no sign that costs were being shifted onto households to benefit the data centers.⁸

Two other 2026 studies add useful nuance. Energy and Environmental Economics (E3), in a study funded by the industry but independently authored, concluded that rising bills are driven by many things at once, such as inflation, natural gas prices, grid hardening costs, and market design, with data center load just one factor among many. It also noted that the states with the fastest load growth, Texas and Virginia, have seen some of the smallest rate increases, and found no evidence of a historical cost shift onto residential customers in Virginia, the largest data center market in the country.⁹ A

Columbia University review struck a similar, careful note: whether new load raises or lowers rates depends heavily on how the grid is planned and how costs are allocated, not on the size of the data center.¹⁰

We don't have to look far to see both outcomes. In Williston, the Atlas Power project connected to a grid that didn't have spare capacity, so the extra transmission costs landed on local ratepayers as higher bills and the community turned against it.¹¹ In Ellendale, Applied Digital did the opposite. It bought "stranded" wind power electricity our wind farms were generating, but the transmission lines couldn't carry; that would otherwise have been wasted. That purchase helped cut local electricity rates by about \$5 million in 2023, even as the facility pulled roughly 180 megawatts from the grid.¹² Some hyperscale data centers that generate their own electricity, like Microsoft's data center in Black Hills, Wyoming, are designed to sell their excess to the local grid during times of high demand, potentially improving reliability and lowering costs to consumers.¹³

Whether a data center raises or lowers your bill comes down to the power plan, not the data center itself.

One honest caveat: the EPRI findings describe a period of relatively modest buildout. The authors caution that the very largest new facilities, if they outrun the grid's ability to add cheap capacity, could behave differently. That's not a reason to panic. It's a reason to insist that each project shows a credible power plan before it's approved.

Will they drain our water?

Not if they're built with the right cooling design. Water use isn't baked into what a data center is. It's a choice about how to cool the equipment, and the low-water options are proven technology.

Some older or hotter climate facilities use evaporative cooling, which can consume a lot of water. But two alternatives avoid that almost entirely. Air cooling uses very little water. When Microsoft built in Goodyear, Arizona, the city made air cooling a condition of approval.¹⁴ Closed-loop water systems fill their cooling circuit once and recycle it, losing almost nothing. Right here in Ellendale, Applied Digital's closed-loop facility reports using less water than a single-family home.¹⁵

For a state where water often means water for crops, the takeaway is practical: this is a solvable problem, and the solution can be in the permit. We can ask developers to state their cooling design and their total water draw up front, in writing, before anything is approved.

How loud are they, really?

“Loud” is in the ear of the listener, so let’s use numbers and everyday comparisons instead. The noise comes from cooling fans and equipment that run around the clock. How much of it reaches a home depends almost entirely on distance.¹⁶

- Right next to the equipment, it’s roughly the sound of standing beside a running lawn mower.¹⁷
- At homes a few hundred feet away, measured at real sites in Northern Virginia, it runs about 55 to 60 decibels, like a central air-conditioning condenser running in your yard, except it never cycles off.¹⁸
- At about 800 feet, the distance Atlas Power chose in Williston, it’s roughly 50 to 55 decibels. That’s only a refrigerator’s hum, but against a rural nighttime background of 30 to 35 decibels, it stands out sharply. That contrast is exactly why the neighbors sued.^{19,20}
- At a half mile or more, it’s down around 40 decibels or less, quiet library territory, and usually lost in the wind and ordinary background sound.²¹

Sound falls off fast with distance, so adequate setback turns noise from a real problem into a non-issue.

Williston’s mistake wasn’t the technology. It was putting the equipment 800 feet from homes in a place where the nights are genuinely quiet. Good siting fixes this.

What North Dakota stands to gain

Now the other side of the ledger, and it’s a big one. These are among the largest private capital projects in the world. To see the scale, look at Louisiana, where Meta’s Richland Parish project has grown from an initial \$10 billion to more than \$50 billion, with roughly 7,500 construction jobs at peak, about 1,000 permanent jobs, and paying for over \$1 billion in local infrastructure.²²

North Dakota is already in this conversation: two trillion-dollar companies have each weighed projects in our state that could run up to \$125 billion, building their own power on-site.²³ If both projects are built, that's a quarter of a trillion dollars invested in our state of 800,000 people.

Projects like these broaden the local tax base without the population boom that strains schools and roads. North Dakota already offers a sales tax exemption on data center equipment to help compete for them.²⁴ But the real reason we're built for this is energy, and here North Dakota holds a card almost no other state can play. We can serve both kinds of data centers, each with a different homegrown resource.

For grid-connected centers, our wind is the draw. When wind farms generate more than the transmission lines can carry, that "stranded" power is wasted. A data center can use it, and as Ellendale showed, that can lower rates for everyone else on the system.²⁵

For the hyperscale, self-powered giants, our Bakken natural gas is the draw, and this is where two North Dakota problems solve each other. As our oil wells mature, they produce more and more gas relative to oil; the statewide gas-to-oil ratio recently hit record highs and keeps climbing. The pipelines that carry that gas to market are filling up. When there's no room left to move the gas, producers can be forced to cut back oil production itself, and that means lost jobs and lost tax revenue for the state.²⁶ A hyperscale data center is a giant, always-on customer for that gas. It turns a disposal headache into a revenue stream and protects the oil production the state depends on. New pipeline projects like the proposed Bakken East line already count data centers among the customers driving demand.²⁷

Our oil producers need somewhere for their natural gas to go, and hyperscale data centers need natural gas to make electricity. Those two problems can solve each other.

Adding it up, abundant wind and gas, wide-open land far from neighborhoods, a cold climate that cuts cooling costs, and a business-friendly permitting environment, few states can match what North Dakota offers this industry.

This is also a national security question

AI leadership has become a strategic contest with China, and data centers are the

physical arsenal: no computing capacity, no frontier AI. The catch is that these systems need power 24 hours a day, every day. Wind and solar alone can't guarantee that around the clock; natural gas and nuclear can. North Dakota has the gas, in surplus.

North Dakota's own Doug Burgum put it bluntly at his confirmation hearing to lead the Interior Department: ***"Without baseload, we're going to lose the AI arms race to China."***²⁸ The United States currently hosts about 54% of the world's hyperscale capacity, and holding that lead means having somewhere to build.²⁹

This is worth remembering when a state slams the door. When New York paused construction, the demand didn't disappear; it started looking for a new home. As the head of New York's construction trades put it, those projects will go ***"permanently to Virginia, Texas, Georgia, and other states actively competing for these investments."***³⁰ A state that can host this infrastructure responsibly is doing the country a service and capturing the benefit at the same time.

Good project or bad project: the questions to ask

Nearly every problem in this guide traces back to how a project is planned, not to data centers as a category. The contrast between Williston and Ellendale is really a checklist in disguise. Before a project breaks ground, residents and officials can ask:³¹

- ***Is it sited well away from homes, with setbacks measured in thousands of feet, not hundreds?***
- ***Is the power plan verified, stranded wind, self-generated power, or developer-funded grid upgrades so that it won't push costs onto ratepayers?***
- ***Does it use air or closed-loop water cooling, with the water draw stated in the permit?***
- ***Did the developer engage with the community before breaking ground?***

A project that answers those four questions well tends to become an Ellendale. One that skips them tends to become a Williston.

The bottom line

Banning data centers guarantees no problems, but it also guarantees no benefits, and it sends the jobs, the tax base, and the strategic infrastructure to other states. A free-for-all

isn't the answer either; that's how Williston happened. The path between them is the one Ellendale already tested: appropriate siting, verified power, low water use, and real community engagement.

Misinformation invites bad policy. Bad planning invites more Willistons. Good information and good planning together can let North Dakota capture an enormous opportunity while protecting the communities that host it.

References

- ¹Paxton Honerkamp. "New York Becomes First U.S. State to Impose AI Data Center Ban." CNBC, July 14, 2026. <https://www.cnbc.com/2026/07/14/new-york-ai-data-center-ban.html>.
- ²Thomas Spencer and Siddharth Singh. "What the Data Centre and AI Boom Could Mean for the Energy Sector." International Energy Agency, October 18, 2024. <https://www.iea.org/commentaries/what-the-data-centre-and-ai-boom-could-mean-for-the-energy-sector>.
- ³Melissa Farney. "The Power Play: How Data Centers and Utilities Are Reinventing Energy Strategies." Data Center Frontier, March 27, 2025. <https://www.datacenterfrontier.com/energy/article/55277929/the-power-play-how-data-centers-and-utilities-are-reinventing-energy-strategies>.
- ⁴Robert L. Mayo. "Data Center Regulation in the United States." Sheila and Robert Challey Institute for Global Innovation and Growth, North Dakota State University, October 2025. <https://www.ndsu.edu/sites/default/files/documents/DataCenterRegulationInUSFinal.pdf>.
- ⁵U.S. Energy Information Administration. "North Dakota Electricity Profile 2024." State Electricity Profiles. U.S. Department of Energy, 2025. Form EIA-861. <https://www.eia.gov/electricity/state/northdakota/>.
- ⁶U.S. Energy Information Administration. Electricity Data Browser. <https://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/browser/>.
- ⁷Asa Watten, John Bistline, and Geoffrey Blanford. "Have Data Centers Raised Your Electric Bill? Causal Evidence from the United States." Electric Power Research Institute, June 18, 2026. <https://arxiv.org/abs/2606.19777>.
- ⁸Asa Watten, John Bistline, and Geoff Blanford. "Have Data Centers Raised Your Electric Bill?" ESCA Back Pocket Insights. Electric Power Research Institute, June 23, 2026. EPRI public attachment 98650. <https://restservice.epri.com/publicattachment/98650>.

References (continued)

⁹Linus Beer, Nicole Chan, Kushal Patel, Paul Picciano, Shana Ramirez, Isabelle Riu, and Aneri Shah. "Understanding the Drivers of Rising Electricity Rates and the Role of Data Centers." Energy and Environmental Economics, Inc. (E3), May 18, 2026.
https://www.ethree.com/wp-content/uploads/2026/05/Understanding-the-Drivers-of-Rising-Electricity-Rates-and-the-Role-of-Data-Centers_E3-2026.pdf.

¹⁰Diego Rivera Rivota, Leander Weigelt, Gaspar Simon Guevara, Douglas J. Arent, and David Sandalow. "The Effects of Load Growth on Electricity Prices in the United States: A Literature Review." Center on Global Energy Policy, Columbia University School of International and Public Affairs, June 23, 2026.
https://www.energy.policy.columbia.edu/wp-content/uploads/2026/06/ElectricityLoad-CGEP_WhitePaper_062326.pdf.

¹¹Sebastian Obando. "North Dakota County Cuts Power on \$1.9B Data Center Project." Construction Dive, June 23, 2023. <https://www.constructiondive.com/news/north-dakota-county-cuts-power-19-billion-data-center-project-fx-solutions-atlas-power/653772/>. Joey Harris. "North Dakota Preparing for Big Data Center Demands; Utilities, Regulators Talk Effects and Opportunities." Bismarck Tribune, August 1, 2024.
https://bismarcktribune.com/news/state-regional/north-dakota-data-center-demands-public-service-commission-hearing-utilities-regulators-megawatts-rates-ratepayers/article_c8773680-500e-11ef-b533-e796d0e29286.html.

¹²Applied Digital representative, personal communication with the author, September 2025.

¹³Black Hills Energy, "Energy Solutions for Data Centers", May 2026.
<https://datacenters.blackhillsenergy.com/resources/energy-solutions-data-centers>

¹⁴Phoenix Business Journal. "Microsoft Agrees to Make Data Centers Air Cooled Amid Water Infrastructure Challenges in Goodyear." March 14, 2023. Republished by Arizona Technology Council. <https://www.aztechcouncil.org/microsoft-agrees-to-make-data-centers-air-cooled-amid-water-infrastructure-challenges-in-goodyear/>.

References (continued)

¹⁵Applied Digital representative, personal communication with the author, September 2025.

¹⁶IOVerge LLC. "How Loud Is a Data Center? How Far Does the Noise Travel?" LSARS Data Center Topic Brief, 2026. <https://www.lsars.com/data-center-noise>. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health. "Workplace Noise: More than Just 'All Ears.'" NIOSH Science Blog, June 28, 2018. <https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/bulletin/2018/noise-effects.html>

¹⁷Radius DC. "Will I Hear the Data Center From My House?" Community Hub, 2026. <https://www.radius-dc.com/insights-resources/will-i-hear-the-data-center-from-my-house>. IOVerge LLC. "How Loud Is a Data Center? How Far Does the Noise Travel?" LSARS Data Center Topic Brief, 2026. <https://www.lsars.com/data-center-noise>.

¹⁸Miguel Yanez-Barnuevo. "Communities Are Raising Noise Pollution Concerns About Data Centers." Environmental and Energy Study Institute, March 23, 2026. <https://www.eesi.org/articles/view/communities-are-raising-noise-pollution-concernsabout-data-centers>. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Information on Levels of Environmental Noise Requisite to Protect Public Health and Welfare with an Adequate Margin of Safety." EPA Report 550/9-74-004, March 1974. <https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyPURL.cgi?Dockey=2000L3LN.TXT>.

¹⁹Michael Anthony. "Atlas Power Data Center Facing Zoning and Occupancy Violations, Fines." KUMV-TV/KFYR-TV, May 17, 2023. <https://www.kfyrtv.com/2023/05/17/atlas-power-data-center-facing-zoning-occupancy-violations-fines/>.

²⁰IOVerge LLC. "How Loud Is a Data Center? How Far Does the Noise Travel?" LSARS Data Center Topic Brief, 2026. <https://www.lsars.com/data-center-noise>. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Information on Levels of Environmental Noise Requisite to Protect Public Health and Welfare with an Adequate Margin of Safety." EPA Report 550/9-74-004, March 1974. <https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyPURL.cgi?Dockey=2000L3LN.TXT>.

References (continued)

²¹IOVerge LLC. "How Loud Is a Data Center? How Far Does the Noise Travel?" LSARS Data Center Topic Brief, 2026. <https://www.lsars.com/data-center-noise>. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Information on Levels of Environmental Noise Requisite to Protect Public Health and Welfare with an Adequate Margin of Safety." EPA Report 550/9-74-004, March 1974. <https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyPURL.cgi?Dockey=2000L3LN.TXT>.

²²Meta. "Deepening Our Investment in Richland Parish, Louisiana." Meta Data Centers, July 13, 2026. <https://datacenters.atmeta.com/2026/07/deepening-our-investment-in-richland-parish-louisiana/>. Louisiana Economic Development. "Meta Commits More Than \$50 Billion for North Louisiana Project, Becoming One of the Largest Data Centers in History." News release, July 13, 2026. <https://www.opportunitylouisiana.gov/news/meta-commits-more-than-50-billion-for-north-louisiana-project-becoming-one-of-the-largest-data-centers-in-history>.

²³Georgia Butler. "Two Companies Seek to Develop \$125bn AI Data Centers in North Dakota - Report." Data Center Dynamics, September 4, 2024. <https://www.datacenterdynamics.com/en/news/two-companies-seek-to-develop-125bnai-data-centers-in-north-dakota/>.

²⁴North Dakota Office of State Tax Commissioner. "Sales Tax Exemptions & Incentives: Data Centers." North Dakota Office of State Tax Commissioner. N.D.C.C. section 57-39.2-04.17. <https://www.tax.nd.gov/sales-tax-exemptions-incentives>.

²⁵Applied Digital representative, personal communication with the author, September 2025.

²⁶Andrew Baker. "North Dakota Approaching Record Natural Gas Production as Supply Glut Persists." Natural Gas Intelligence, July 25, 2024. <https://naturalgasintel.com/news/north-dakota-approaching-record-natural-gas-production-as-supply-glut-persists/>. East Daley Analytics. "Gas Constraints May Limit Bakken Production Growth." Crude Oil Edge, May 1, 2024. <https://eastdaley.com/crude-oil-edge/gas-constraints-may-limit-bakken-production-growth>.

References (continued)

²⁷Carolyn Davis. "Bakken Natural Gas Growth Spurs North Dakota Pipeline Expansions." Natural Gas Intelligence, January 8, 2026. <https://naturalgasintel.com/news/bakken-natural-gas-growth-spurs-north-dakota-pipeline-expansions/>.

²⁸U.S. Senate Committee on Energy and Natural Resources. "Hearing to Consider the Nomination of the Honorable Doug Burgum to Be Secretary of the Interior." January 16, 2025. <https://www.energy.senate.gov/hearings/2025/1/hearing-to-consider-the-nomination-of-the-honorable-doug-burgum-to-be-secretary-of-the-interior>. Matt Brown, Jennifer McDermott, and Jack Dura, Associated Press. "WATCH: Doug Burgum Testifies at Senate Confirmation Hearing for Interior Secretary." PBS NewsHour, January 16, 2025. <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-live-doug-burgum-testifies-at-senate-confirmation-hearing-for-interior-secretary>.

²⁹Synergy Research Group. "Hyperscale Data Center Count Hits 1,136; Average Size Increases; US Accounts for 54% of Total Capacity." Press release, March 19, 2025. <https://www.srgresearch.com/articles/hyperscale-data-center-count-hits-1136-average-size-increases-us-accounts-for-54-of-total-capacity>.

³⁰Jessica Moore, Alexa Herrera, and Jesse Zanger. "New York Enacts Nation's First Statewide Temporary Ban on New Data Centers. Here's Why." CBS News New York, July 14, 2026. <https://www.cbsnews.com/newyork/news/new-york-data-center-moratorium-kathy-hochul/>.

³¹Robert L. Mayo. "Data Center Regulation in the United States." Sheila and Robert Challey Institute for Global Innovation and Growth, North Dakota State University, October 2025, <https://www.ndsu.edu/sites/default/files/documents/DataCenterRegulationInUSFinal.pdf>.

Author



Robert L. Mayo, PhD
Research Specialist

Robert Mayo is a Research Specialist for the Challey Institute for Global Innovation and Growth. He holds a PhD and MA in Economics from George Mason University, and a BA in Economics and Public Policy from the University of Massachusetts Amherst. His research interests include experimental economics, behavioral economics, and agent-based modeling, with a focus on understanding the roots of other-regarding behavior in one-shot, anonymous games. Robert brings a data-driven approach to evaluating regional and national policy outcomes. At the Challey Institute, he conducts research that explores how policy decisions influence innovation, growth, and individual opportunity. His work contributes to the development of forward-thinking, impactful policy solutions.